Obituary for Dudley Byrne

It is a privilege to write a few words on the passing of one of the eminent members of the

Royal Australian Army Medical Corps who served with distinction in the finest tradition of

South Australians who have demonstrated a commitment to military medicine far exceeding

our population numbers.

My memories of Dudley Byrne are that of a dignified gentleman with the bearing of an old

soldier, whose frame and appearance belied the military medical experience of his war service.

I am aware that he was born in Coobowie, and as I am familiar with this area I discussed this

with him one day. He told me that as his father was the harbour master, and he was taken

out in their boat on the bay to collect cowrie shells. This involved, he told me, as a boy, being

held by his feet and being pushed down into the water by his father to get the shells. Maybe

the discipline engendered here stood him in great stead during his service as a Rat of Tobruk.

Some fifteen years ago, as Commanding Officer of 3 Field Ambulance, I had the enormous

privilege of being invited to the annual reunion of 2/8 Field Ambulance, of which Dudley had

been second-in-command at Tobruk. At this dinner a film was shown of the members of 2/8

Field Ambulance prior to their departure. The film was in colour and had been kept in the

fridge since the Second World War. The men remembered each other, which was evidence of

the large amount of time they had spent together on war service, but were not so familiar

with the wives and other relatives.

One of the guests was a stretcher-bearer in his 90s from 1/8 Field Ambulance from the First

World War. I was able to stand up with pride and give a speech indicating that I had in fact

been posted to 8 Field Ambulance in South Vietnam and that we had present three

generations of Australians who had served in the same unit in three wars. This was greeted

with great pleasure by Dudley and the assembled unit.

My only other recollection in regard to Dudley Byrne is the fact of the circumstances of the

birth of his son Peter, who is also an eminent military surgeon, with a distinguished career

spanning from university days to Vietnam and to recent service in East Timor. Dudley was

proud of Peter's service, and the circumstances of Peter's entry into this world relate to a

large German sea mine which is now on the beach at Robe, in the South-East. The discovery

of this mine at sea, delayed the convoy and departure of 2/8 Field Ambulance to the Western

Desert. This delay allowed for Peter to enter this world some nine months later, when his

father was away on active service.

In recognising Dudley's passing, and I would like to quote the words of a Maori elder who

spoke a eulogy for the father of one of my colleagues who had distinguished war service in

the New Zealand Army on Crete. He said, 'a tall tree in the forest has just fallen', and that is

the truth of it.
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